CAMPS   AND    BLIZZARDS
May 25th.—A bad day, but good enough for a retreat.
With all this deep snow, going is too heavy and too dan-
gerous for the actual climbing of the mountain to be
possible, so we are making a modified retreat, not to the
Base, but to No. 2 or No. I where it is warmer. Dealt
with two cases of frostbite, one very bad, before sending
them to the Base. Very good dinner in No. 2 Camp, a
treat after Kami Cha.
May 26th.—Council of war, seven of us. Decided that
we must go for the smallest possible bandobast,1 as these
armies of porters are no use in dangerous conditions, wit-
ness the disaster in 1922 when we had a cavalcade of
seventeen. So we have arranged to go up to-morrow to
Camp No. 3, next day the North Col. Mallory and Geoff.
Bruce are the two fittest at present (I have a beastly sore
throat and cough since May 24th, probably frostbite of
the lining of my throat). So M. and B. start with five
porters, make a camp at 25,000 feet, and sleep there. Next
day they take a tent on to 27,000 feet, while Norton and
I start from the Col to camp (taking one tent with us) at
25,000. The following day, M. and B. hope for the top,
Norton and I for 27,000 feet, and Odell and Irvine start
to go to 25,000. Sounds all right on paper; it gives us
three simple two-camp non-oxygen attempts in succession,
and with some possibility of contact between them, and of
support, if necessary. Given good weather, this arrange-
ment, I think, offers the best chance of the top.
May 30th.—Up we go to No. 3 ;   good weather, very
hot on the glacier (and very slippery unless you have
crampons).    Camp looking much more cheery than when
we left it a few days ago.   Mallory and Geoffrey are
already a day ahead of us, a position which they retain,
we hope, until they get to the summit,
June xst.—Up the ice wall of the North Col;  glorious
1 Arrangement, hence cavalcade, or plans in general.
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